
Charleston Town Council Meeting
  
Page 6
July 2nd, 2020


Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish, Jim Brown and Scott Solum.
Staff: Planner-(Brian Preece- attending electronically), Clerk-Arlene Buehler, Public Works-Travus Jensen and David Hendricksen. 
Public: Bob Kozlowski, Blake Howell, Bob Kowallis, Katie DeLahunta, Kam Brown, Michael Bauer, Wes Johnson, Tyler NcNeil, Gina McNeil, Ryan Taylor and (Alan Brown attending electronically). 
Meeting called to order: 7:05 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Vaughn Rasband
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for June 4th, 2020 – Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the member have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so she will accept a motion.  Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve the minutes for June 4th, 2020. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for June 2020 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they have any comments or questions in regards to the financials for June 2020. With no questions or comments she calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the financials for June 2020. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for June 2020.
Public Comment: Michael Bauer states his name and informs the Mayor that he has a petition that has been signed by residents with property along 3000 south.  They are requesting that the town place 25 mph signs down the entire street of 3000 south in both directions. He states that traffic races down this street every day. Scott Solum asks if this is a speed reduction and the Mayor states yes that it is currently 35 mph accept in front of the school which it is reduced to 20 mph during school hours. The Mayor accepts this petition and instructions the clerk to make sure it gets put on the next month’s agenda. With no further comment the Mayor moves on to the next items on the agenda.
Brown Property Rezone Application Previously Tabled – Brian Preece states that issue had been discussed by the Planning Commission last November and their discussion was a split decision two for and two against the rezoning. So basically it was a wash and then when it came before the town council, the council had tabled it until the Browns could provide more detail as to their intentions with this property. Kam Brown states they would like their property along Hwy 189 and 3000 south to be rezoned to commercial so that they could possibly put storage units on this property. Mayor Kozlowski asks Kam Brown if he is aware that storage units are currently prohibited in the town ordinance. He replies stating yes that he is well aware of this. Kam Brown states that this property meets all of the town requirements for the purpose of rezoning to commercial. The Mayor asks Kam Brown if the town was to allow them to rezone the property and then they were not allowed to put in storage units, they would then find another allowed use for this property is that correct? Kam Brown responds stating yes but there are a lot of other issues that will need to be addressed, one being the sewer along with water  available in this area, are a couple of issues and with this being the area that the town has planned to keep or establish the commercial businesses this proposes some issues. Mayor Kozlowski states that we have discussed this for quite a while and at this point the council should make a decision and then move on to the next item. Brian Preece reminds the Mayor that if the council decides to rezone this property that they will need to do so with an ordinance. Brian also advises the Mayor that he has seen some towns that have allowed storage units but limited them to a specific number of acreage and if there is a property that comes to the town and they feel like storage units would be a good fit for that particular property then the town could just do a text amendment and change the acreage to match the property in question and that is how those towns regulate the storage unit issue. Darrel Nish states he feels like the council is in a confusing conversation and that the council is actually talking about two separate issues and he feels like the council should just be addressing the application for the rezoning. Darrel Nish states that in his opinion what the Browns actually attempt to do with the property should be addressed as a separate issue at a later date and what they want to do with the property shouldn’t really be a factor in their decision to rezone or not rezone the property. Brian Preece states that the council can consider this if they choose since once it is rezoned then the property is entitled to all of the considerations of that zone, but if the council looks at his staff report he did recommend that the council rezone the Brown’s property since it met all of the requirements for this type of rezoning. Scott Solum asks Brian Preece as well as the council, how will the town deal with a buffer for the commercial and the residential areas. Brian Preece states that actually the commercial area serves as a buffer from the highway and the residential zones. Scott Solum asks if we can require landscaping and things to help keep them not as visible from the highway etc. Brian Preece states we currently do require some landscaping. After a lengthy discussion and a conclusion agreed by the council that they need to address the rezone issue only and not the uses at this time, the Mayor calls for a motion from the council. Darrel Nish makes a motion to approve ordinance #2020-06 approving the zone change for the Brown’s property along 3000 south. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:

    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X    
Ordinance #2020-06 is approved rezoning the Brown’s property along Hwy 189 and 3000 south. 

Resolution #2020-14 Fee Schedule Revision For The Town Appointed Hearing Officer – Brian Preece explains that we have revised the fee schedule to include the fees for the new hearing officer that was approved at the previous meeting. Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had any questions. With no questions or comments she calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve resolution #2020-14 approving the fee schedule amendment. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  
Resolution #2020-14 is approved.  
Resolution #2020-15 Final Tax Rate Adoption – Brian Preece states that this is just a requirement of the state that we adopt this tax rate that is usually set by the county unless the town is raising taxes and since we raised them last year we are not raising them again.  If there are no questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to approve resolution # 2020-15 the final tax rate for this year. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
    
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X    
Resolution #2020-15 is approved.

Sewer Update and Discussion – Wes Johnson states he just wanted to let the council know where we are with the possibility of Heber City allowing the town to hook up to the sewer and run it down to the commercial area. We states that after all of the meetings and conversation with Heber, he is very comfortable that they will agree to this request. Gina McNeil asks the Mayor if anyone has asks the residents if they want sewer or not. Mayor Kozlowski state this is not a requirement of the town’s residents to hook on and pay for it, their intent is to use it for the commercial growth only. Now if a resident then chooses to hook on. Yes then they would have to pay for the usage. Michael Bauer asks who will have to pay for the maintenance. Wes Johnson states that the people hooked to the system would pay for the maintenance. Mr. Bauer also states is this the best way to run this line. Wes Johnson states for this situation yes, since bringing it down the highway proposed the developer will pay to have it ran down the highway where as if we decided to bring it the other way the town would be responsible to pay for that. Wes Johnson states that is wasn’t his intention to resolve anything tonight but to propose a few things that need to be brought to the table. Mayor Kozlowski asks Ryan Taylor to show the council what he has prepared in Mike Peterson’s behalf. Ryan shows them he drawing he prepared just prior to the meeting without really knowing what was going to be discussed tonight. After some discussion as to where or not the system should be designed for the entire towns future possibility of hook up or just maintain what was originally presented which was for only commercial use along highway 189 and possibly any future new development along that route. Brian Preece brings to the council’s attention that the water situation will dictate some of this for the town. Mayor Kozlowski states that the town is currently in a discussion with Daniel and the possibility that they would provide the water in exchange for the possibility of hook up as well for their development along the highway. Michael Bauer states he doesn’t want the town to put in a system that is too small and down the road have to re do it to facilitate the town if and when the town is required to all hook to sewer. The Mayor states that is what they are trying to avoid but yet still do what is in the best interest of the town especially for the present as well as the future.
Short Term Rental Ordinance #2020-04 – Brian Preece states that the council expressed to him that they had the desire to require VRBO’s, BNB, or what is classified as a short term rental to obtain a business license. The legislature has given the League of Cities and Towns the message that if towns try to regulate these types of businesses then they will pass laws preventing them from regulating them. So with the advice of the town attorney Brian has drafted this ordinance which will require these types of businesses to obtain a business license which will require an initial fire inspection along with a business license fee and then it would be required to renew each year as well as have a fire inspection each year prior to the business license renewal. This will also allow the town to impose and additional 1 % percent tax or transient room fee that will come to the town along with the sales taxes collected. Along with this ordinance Brian has provide a business license form which requires them to provide a designated contact person which the town can contact if there should be any issues or problems that arise, which according to a lot of towns is an issue, not being able to contact anyone with business when they have a problem renter or any other type of issue. Scott Solum asks if we need a catch all phrase to release the town of any liability. Brian Preece states he has included something like that but if in the future we come across something that we have missed it is very easy to amend to include that item. With no further questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve ordinance # 2020-04 for short term rental. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:

     
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X    
Ordinance #2020-04 is approved.
Discussion on The Heavy Duty Trucks on 3600 South – Mayor Kozlowski states that she has had several calls from an irate resident stating that these big trucks are speeding along this road and according to what she has been told it appears to be happening early in the morning rather than all day or in the evenings. She has called the sheriff’s office and there suggestion was to get DOT down here and weigh a couple of them and that may take care of some of it but there wasn’t much they could do. She has ordered more weight limit signs to put up and asks for any further suggestions from the council. Bob Kowallis suggests that the current Mayor do as he did when he was Mayor and follow a few of the trucks and stop them and ask them if they had seen the weight limit signs. Also she should take a flyer to up to Staker Parson and have them hand it out to the drivers asking them to stay off from the Charleston roads to help preserve them. Jim Brown suggests that the Mayor contact Dick Beverage he would be the best person to contact since that is all that he does is dealing with the larger trucks. Jim states he knows every law and regulation that they are govern by. With no further suggestions the Mayor states she is working on this issue and will continue to do so.
Recommendation from the Planning Commission on the Charleston Town Road Standards Ordinance #2020-05 – Brian Preece states that the Planning Commission debated this for quite a while as to the road width and the length of a cul-de-sac. They discussed all of the different options and the pros and cons for both a wider and a narrow road. Wes Johnson states that Kody Potter attended the Planning Commission meeting and they decided that they wanted to have a 25 foot asphalt road, 2 foot shoulder on each side, with a 50 foot right of way and a 1000 foot cul-de-sac. Brian Preece adds that they also wanted a 6’ wide trail on one side not both, they are hoping to start to get some trails or pathways in the town. Brian also states that in this ordinance he drafted to adopt this book officially, that he had included that if there is a conflict with the book and the town ordinance that the book would actually govern instead of the ordinance. Vaughn Rasband asks if in the future the town wanted to put in curb and gutter or sidewalks would that fit in the road with or right of way. Wes Johnson discusses the widths of basic sidewalk and curb and gutters and determines that it would be a tight fit but it would work. He also states he feels like people as a general rule will drive at a comfortable speed depending on the road width, the wider the road the faster people tend to go. He is inclined to go with a narrow road to calm the traffic. After discussion Wes Johnson makes a note to include in the book that the use and the location of the trail will be as required by the town council at the time of development. After a lot of discussion and consideration the Mayor calls for a motion. Scott Solum makes a motion to approved ordinance #2020-05 with the previously discussed notes and road width specifications. Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:

     
      Aye
                  Nay              Absent     

Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X    



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X     

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X    
Ordinance #2020-05 is approved.

Wes Johnson asks the Mayor how many copies of this book will the town want to have printed for the towns use. The Mayor suggests at least as many as they printed of the draft book. Also it is suggested that all of the draft books be collected and disposed of to prevent any of the draft books floating around for someone to refer instead of the official book.

Staff Reports: Darrel Nish states that he has been talking with a representative with the playground equipment and is still working on some possible suggestions. Wes Johnson states that Winterton Road has been everything that they anticipated and much more but it is coming along as well as could be expected. Vaughn Rasband – Nothing. Scott Solum – Nothing. Jim Brown – Nothing. Arlene Buehler – Nothing. Travus Jensen – Nothing. Brian Preece- has nothing more to add to what has already been discussed previously. Mayor Kozlowski – Nothing.
Mayor Kozlowski thanks everyone for attending and invites everyone to go home so the council can go into a closed session and listed on the agenda. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to go into closed session to discuss pending or imminent litigation.  Darrel Nish seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
Closed Session starts at 9:20 pm:

Closed Session ends at 10:00pm:

Regular meeting is opened and Mayor Kozlowski calls for a motion to adjourn. Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to adjourn. Jim Brown seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous

 Meeting adjourned at 10:03 p.m. 
Submitted by Arlene Buehler – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


